

FAQ: IS IT SAFE FOR PHARMACISTS TO PRESCRIBE BIRTH CONTROL

Free markets. Real solutions.

July 2019

BACKGROUND

n the United States contraception has historically been prescribed by physicians or advanced practice nurses who see patients by appointment. Roughly 65 percent of American women of reproductive age use some form of birth control, and the pill continues to be the most popular form of hormonal birth control among women.¹ However, access to birth control is currently reduced due to high barriers, such as lacking access to doctors or even to family planning clinics that offer low-cost birth control. In fact, over 19 million American women currently live in "contraceptive deserts," or areas with few-to-no health centers that provide birth control.²

One way to address this access problem is to allow pharmacists to prescribe certain methods. And indeed, since 2015, 10 states plus the District of Columbia have begun to allow pharmacists to prescribe contraceptives like the birth control pill, patch and vaginal ring. This pharmacy access model expands birth control access in a way that saves time—pharmacists can prescribe and dispense the prescription—and sensibly increases the scope-of-practice that pharmacists can perform. This model is catching on because it takes advantage of pharmacists' medication expertise, and because it expands access to safe and effective family planning methods.

OKAY, BUT ARE PHARMACISTS CAPABLE OF PRESCRIBING BIRTH CONTROL?

Absolutely! It is a common misconception that a physical (pelvic) exam is required to prescribe birth control.³ In fact, a typical screening with a doctor consists merely of the patient completing a self-reported medical questionnaire, a blood pressure test and a discussion about which birth control method she prefers. Pharmacists can, and in many cases already do, perform these services. Indeed, the portion of the visit that requires the most specialized medical training—a knowledge of medication including side effects, drug interactions and contraindications—is the precise specialty of trained pharmacists.⁴ They also already routinely counsel patients, administer vaccines, and provide education and support for patients with questions.⁵ Moreover, women who have obtained birth control prescriptions from their pharmacists report nearly 100 percent satisfaction with their experiences, and say they'll continue to do so.⁶

States that allow pharmacists to prescribe birth control also require contraception-specific training before allowing pharmacists to prescribe. This further increases a pharmacist's knowledge and capability to counsel birth control users. The pharmacy access model also contributes to positive public health outcomes; for example, pharmacy access in Oregon is already proving successful in that the overall number of women with birth control prescriptions has increased and with no reported adverse effects.⁷

IS BIRTH CONTROL SAFE ENOUGH FOR DEREGULATION?

Yes. In fact, not only does the medical community recognize pharmacy access as safe, but in fact, it actually recognizes some forms of birth control as safe enough for *complete over-the-counter access*, which of course, is an even less regulated model for contraception delivery.⁸ Indeed, the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, the American Academy of Family Physicians and the American Medical Association all support over-the-counter access to birth control. Such a position is also consistent with international practices, as almost 70 percent of countries worldwide do not require a prescription for oral contraceptives.⁹

While it is true that every drug has potential side effects and contraindications to users, birth control is extraordinarily safe. Its main side effect is an elevated risk of blood clots in some users, but this is routinely screened for with a simple blood pressure test. In terms of relative safety, both acetaminophen and diphenhydramine are more acutely risky—and both of which are not only available over the counter already but are present in the medicine cabinets of most American households and commonly accepted as safe.¹⁰ Moreover, while not a one-to-one comparison, emergency hormonal contraceptives like Plan B are also already available over-the-counter after the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) found it safe for women of all ages without direct medical oversight in 2013.¹¹ This expanded access has generally been viewed favorably by medical researchers.¹²

While the first pharmacy-access law for contraception was only implemented in 2015, preliminary medical research suggests that expanding the primary care activities of pharmacists does not increase health risks. On the contrary, a comprehensive meta-review of relevant research compiled for the U.S. Surgeon General found that more extensive primary care roles for pharmacists including prescribing authority—was actually associated with improved patient outcomes.¹³

CONCLUSION

Thus far, the pharmacy access model has been favorably received both by women and by medical researchers where it has been adopted. Moreover, it is supported by many major medical associations and is consistent with the practices of a majority of countries worldwide. Perhaps most importantly, however, it has the potential to make birth control more accessible to a larger number of women—irrespective of how far they live from a doctor or family planning clinic. This can both further reduce unwanted pregnancies and their burdens on taxpayers and help to increase women's reproductive autonomy.

ENDNOTES

1. Kimberly Daniels and Joyce C. Abma, "Current Contraceptive Use Among Women Aged 15-49: United States, 2015-2017," The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, December 2018. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db327.htm</u>.

2. "Health Centers Offering the Full Range of Birth Control Methods," Power to Decide, 2019. <u>https://powertodecide.org/what-we-do/access/access-birth-control</u>.

3. Committee on Healthcare for Underserved Women, "Access to Contraception," The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, January 2015. <u>https://www.acog.org/Clinical-Guidance-and-Publications/Committee-Opinions/Committee-on-Health-Care-for-Underserved-Women/Access-to-Contraception?lsMobileSet=false.</u>

4. "What does a Pharmacist Do?", The University of Iowa College of Pharmacy, accessed July 23, 2019. <u>https://pharmacy.uiowa.edu/what-does-pharmacist-do</u>.

5. "5 Things Pharmacists Do Beyond the Pharmacy Counter," CVS Health, Nov. 21, 2017. <u>https://cvshealth.com/thought-leadership/five-things-pharmacists-do-beyond-pharmacy-counter</u>.

 J.S. Gardner et al., "Pharmacist prescribing of hormonal contraceptives: results of the Direct Access study," *Journal of the American Pharmacists Association* 48:2 (March-April 2008), pp. 212-21. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18359734</u>. 7. Tracy Brawley, "Pharmacist-prescribed birth control reaches new users, saves Oregon \$1.6m," The Oregon Health and Sciences University, May 9, 2019. <u>https://news. ohsu.edu/2019/05/09/pharmacists-prescribed-birth-control-reaches-new-contraceptive-users-saves-oregon-1-6-million-in-public-costs</u>.

8. See, e.g., "Committee Opinion: Over-the-Counter Access to Oral Contraceptives," The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, No. 544, December 2012 (Reaffirmed 2018). https://www.acog.org/Clinical-Guidance-and-Publications/Committee-Opinions/Committee-on-Gynecologic-Practice/Over-the-Counter-Access-to-Oral-Contraceptives; Report of the Board of Trustees, "Over-the-Counter Contraceptive Drug Access," American Medical Association, Resolution 110-A-17, 2017. http:// ocsotc.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/2018-AMA-OCs-OTC-resolution-110-A-17, pdf: "Policies, Over-the-Counter Oral Contraceptives," The American Academy of Family Physicians, 2014. https://www.aafp.org/about/policies/all/otc-oral-contraceptives.html.

9. Kate Grindlay et al., "Prescription requirements and over-the-counter access to oral contraceptives: a global review," *Contraception Journal* 88:1, pp. 91-96. <u>https://www.contraceptionjournal.org/action/showCitFormats?pii=S0010-7824%2812%2901029-3&doi=10.1016%2Fj.contraception.2012.11.021</u>.

10. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Drugs Most Frequently Involved In Drug Overdose Deaths: United States, 2011-2016," *National Vital Statistics Report* 67:9 (Dec. 12, 2018). https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvsr/nvsr67/nvsr67_09-508.pdf.

11. Mark Crane, "FDA Approves Unrestricted Sales of Emergency Contraceptive," Medscape, June 21, 2013. <u>https://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/806693</u>.

12. Kristin O. Haeger et al., "State of emergency contraception in the U.S., 2018," *Contraception and Reproductive Medicine* 3:20 (September 2018). <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6123910</u>.

13. See, e.g., S. Giberson et al., "Improving Patient and Health System Outcomes through Advanced Pharmacy Practice. A Report to the U.S. Surgeon General," U.S. Public Health Service, December 2011. <u>https://www.accp.com/docs/positions/misc/improving_patient_and_health_system_outcomes.pdf</u>.

CONTACT US

For more information on this subject, contact the R Street Institute, 1212 New York Ave. N.W., Washington, D.C. 20005, 202.525.5717.



Courtney Joslin Commercial Freedom Fellow cmjoslin@rstreet.org 202.900.9736



Lauren Rollins Editorial Director lrollins@rstreet.org 703.402.2853